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Sandwich, Illinois
City Hall Annex •128 East Railroad Street
                                                               Regular Council Meeting

                                                             May 6th,  2024 @ 7:00 PM               
Regular Council                                                                                                                                     May 6th, 2024

 MINUTES
Mayor Latham called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM followed by the Pledge of Allegiance 
Roll call was taken:

Present:  
Mayor Latham, City Clerk Ii, Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson, 
Kreinbrink, Robinson & Whitecotton
Absent:  Alderman Littlebrant 

Quorum established


Also present:   City Administrator Penman, Police Chief Senne, EMA Director 
Eberle & EEI Engineer Dettmann

City Attorney Gottschalk arrived at 7:11 PM
Audience Comments: None
Consent Agenda:   Regular Minutes for approval for the April 15th meeting were removed from the consent agenda.
a. Approval of Committee-of-the-Whole Council Meeting minutes of April 15th,  2024.  

b. Approval of Treasurer’s Report & Financials for March, 2024
Alderwoman Erickson moved to accept the Consent Agenda as amended.  Alderman Kreinbrink seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on voice vote

Mayor 
a. Proclamation – Police Memorial Week:  Mayor Latham read a Proclamation for National Police Week 2024  that will be observed May 10th – 16th.   May 15th is designated as Peace Officers Memorial Day in honor of all fallen officers, and their families.  US Flags should be flown at half-staff.
b. Proclamation – Municipal Clerks Week:  Municipal Clerks Week will be observed May 5th through May 11th, as appreciation to all Professional Municipal Clerks for the vital services they perform and their exemplary dedication to the communities they represent.
c. DeKalb County Community Foundation Grant:  Executive Director of the Dekalb County Community Foundation, Dan Templin,  gave a short presentation on the Foundation’s investment in DeKalb County that included watershed planning, arts & culture, education, community development, environment & animal welfare, and health & human services.     He congratulated the City of Sandwich on being awarded the Foundation’s Community Economic Development Implementation Grant in the amount of $29,245.00.
Foster, Buick, Conklin, Lundgren & Gottschalk Law Group:   No report
City Clerk II reported she had distributed the Revenue Report for April, and reminded Council that Executive Session minutes need to be reviewed by the next meeting to be in compliance with the semi-annual review.  She also thanked Alderwoman Erickson for assisting her and EMA Director Eberle in researching old council meeting minutes.
Clerk Ii explained that she will be attending the annual IIMC (International Institute of Municipal Clerks) in two weeks.  She had distributed a commemorative label pin depicting a dancing sandwich with wording “Sandwich, Illinois” stamped as her contribution representing the State of Illinois but also the City of Sandwich.
City Treasurer:  Vacancy
City Administrator Penman recommended that Clerk Ii be allowed to carryover 120 unused vacation hours explaining understaffing at City Hall as the main contributor.

Motion made by Alderwoman Erickson approving the carryover of 120 unused vacation hours for Clerk Ii.  Motion was seconded by Alderman Kreinbrink.  Motion carried unanimously via voice vote. 
City Department Reports:
EMA Director Eberle thanked Clerk Ii and Alderwoman Erickson for their help in locating information in the archives for the EMA.  He added that due to inclement weather moving in tomorrow (Tuesday), there will no storm weather testing in the morning.
Police Chief Senne report consisted of events:
· Mystery reading event at Haskin School held the past 3 weeks

· Conducted a prom safety talk & attended prom

· Attended ribbon cuttings and “Lunch & Learn” by the Chamber of Commerce

· Coffee With a Cop

· DARE Graduation

· Family Fishing Day

· Thanked Sergeant Fasnacht for handling the DARE program this year & thanked the Mayor for attending the graduation.  Roughly 160 photos were taken with each student

· Chief bi-monthly meeting will be held on May 23rd at 6PM at the Police Station

· Police Department will be hosting the “Lunch & Learn” on May 16th with a tour of the police department

· Officer Nathaniel Dwyer was sworn in on April 29th; today is his first day at Police Academy.  With the hiring of Officer Dwyer, the police department is fully staffed with 16 sworn officers
· Officer Meisner is in his 3rd week of K-9 training; graduation is scheduled for June 7th

· Window tint for the police building is completed

· Oxcart permitting is now live and will be posted on both the city and police department websites regarding overweight truck permits

· Grant money has been received from the DeKalb County Community Foundation for $7,800 for purchase  of AED equipment 
· Regarding traffic concerns on the Latham Street project since the initial March 11th construction date, there have been 98 extra patrols, 16 driving complaints, and 56 traffic stops for residents traveling southbound on the one-way street.  The common complaints is Sandhurst residents existing their subdivision onto Latham Street
Engineering – EEI Curt Dettmann report consisted on updates:
· Water mains are being installed on the Latham Street project.  He asked that people be cautious when traveling on Latham Street as there are a lot of trenches and gravel along the roadway

· Under the 2023 Sidewalk Program, Crack Attack has finished their work.  There are some punch list items that need additional attention, including the intersection of Hall & Main Streets

· 2024 Sidewalk Program will begin by the end of the month
· Notice has been sent out for bids on the Pavement Management Program.  Bid opening is scheduled for May 21st.

· Regarding the Downtown Street Lighting Project, the design work is underway with the electric consultant along with engineering.  Goal is let out for bid yet this month.

Chris Buckley, EEI Senior Program Manage, gave an update on the WWTP (Wastewater Treatment Plant) improvements project, explaining the Change Order #2 and Change Order #3 to vote upon later in the meeting.  By mandate for removal of phosphorus in water, the plant must be compliant by 2030.  The City obtained a 1.08% IEPA loan to fund the necessary modifications, and the revised loan amount is $12,008,463.00 over 20 years.  There is $235,000.00 remaining in construction contingency.
Council Reports:  

Alderman Arrnett has received numerous complaints on illegal burning.  He noted that the ordinance was changed last year making it illegal to burn on Sunday’s and holidays.  He asked that people be mindful whenever burning, such as not burning wet leaves or limbs that creates smoldering smoke.  Complaints should be directed to the police department.

Alderwoman Fritsch asked why monthly brush pickup was eliminated.  Response: Brush pickup has been bi-monthly for several years due to a staffing issue.

Alderwoman Johnson asked that special consideration be made for storm brush pickup that may fall outside the regular schedule.  She also requested that new trees replace those fallen by storms.

Alderman Robinson felt the Council is less informed and less prepared by having two meetings a month.  Aldermen packets are distributed the Friday prior to the schedule Monday meeting.  If the two meetings a month remains in place, he would like to see the COW (Committee-of-the-whole) scheduled first for discussion prior to the Regular Council Meeting, which is the voting meeting.  He felt the discussion after the vote  did not make sense.  Regarding brush pickup, Alderman Robinson said the schedule is posted on the City’s website, and the City has always taken special consideration of storm damage.  It is a lot of work on the part of staffing, and he did not feel a need to outsource bush pickup to accommodate monthly pickups.  Lastly, Alderman Robinson offered suggestions regarding the Latham Street project:  (1) put a one-way sign on Latham after the railroad tracks alerting it is one-way traffic heading north on Latham, and (2)  there is no signage on the barricade at Sandhurst, as it is on Pratt Road.  He felt it appropriate to have signage stating “do not enter”.
Old Business:  None
New Business: 
a. Motion to approve April, 2024 bills totaling $ 1,504,518.33
Alderwoman Johnson made a motion approving April bill totaling $1,504,518.33   Alderwoman Erickson seconded.  Aye:  Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson & Kreinbrink    Nay:  Aldermen Robinson & Whitecotton   Motion carried 5:2
b. Mayoral Appointments:  Mayor Latham presented a slate of appointees to be approved by the Council (attached) adding that he was amending his appointments to reflect Alderman Whitecotton as liaison to the Waste Water Department, and Alderwoman Erickson as liaison to the Police Department.  No further action was taken.

Motion made by Alderwoman Erickson approving the list of Mayoral Appointments, as amended.   Motion was seconded by Alderman Kreinbrink.   Motion carried unanimously via voice vote.

c. Change Order #2 – WWTP:  There were a number of additions and deletions to Vissering’s Change Order #2 leaving a balance due of $14,423.40.  Items addressed included digestor walls, pour new walls in place of outflows to provide a structural wall, and existing digester effluent channel.
Alderman Kreinbrink moved to approve Change Order #2 to Vissering in the amount of $14,423.40.  Motion was seconded by Alderman Whitecotton.  Aye: Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson, Kreinbrink, Robinson & Whitecotton   Nay:0   Motion carried 7:0
d. Change Order #3 – WWTP:  At the time of the contract with Vissering, replacement of the lift station enclosure, replacement of the controller system, and removal of the existing transformer were upgrades discussed during the annual budget process.  It was felt these improvements completed at the same time as the current ongoing project made financial sense, adding to the existing IEPA loan.  Motion is requested to approve Change Order #3 in an amount not to exceed $53,142.00 that includes credit for some of the work that is included in the contract.
Motion made by Alderman Fritsch approving Change Order #3, as described.  Alderwoman Erickson seconded.   Aye:  Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson, Kreinbrink, Robinson & Whitecotton    Nay:0   Motion carried unanimously 
e. Berger Construction Proposal:  During the design process of Latham Street, it was discovered that two residential services lines had been connected together rather than running to the sewer main separately.  It was determined that the sanitary sewer replacement be done at the time of the Latham Street project.  Recommendation is for approval of the proposal from Berger Construction, dated May 3, 2024, for sanitary sewer replacement at 320 and 330 N. Latham Street, in an amount not to exceed $19,700.0.
So moved by Alderman Kreinbrink, and seconded by Alderman Fritsch.  Aye:  Aldermen Arnett, Erickson, Fritsch, Johnson, Kreinbrink, Robinson & Whitecotton   Nay:0   Motion carried 7:0
Announcements:  
a. The next Finance Committee Meeting is Monday, May 20th, 2024 at 6:30 PM.  
b. The next Regular Council Meeting is May 20th, 2024 at 7:00 PM immediately followed by the Committee-of-the-Whole Meeting.
Adjournment:  There being no further business to come before the Council, motion made by Alderman Robinson and seconded by Alderwoman Johnson to adjourn the Regular Council meeting at 8:25 PM.   Motion carried unanimously via viva voce vote.









/s/   Denise Ii, City Clerk
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